POST-WAR DEMOCRACY

BUILDING INITIATIVES IN SRI LANKA

(2015 - 2019)

Lessons Learned





Regional Centre for Strategic Studies

08-06-2022

Post-war Democracy Building Initiatives in Sri Lanka 2015 – 2019: Lessons Learned

Research Lead

Prof. Gamini Keerawella

Research Team

Prof. Sarjoon Athambawa, Dr. Menik Wakkambura, Dr. Ramesh Ramasamy, Ms. Nimmi Jayathilake, Ms. Shavini De Silva

Research Intern

Ms. Savithri Sellapperuma

This Research was funded under

Think Tank Capacity Building Project Implemented by the Rule of Law Collaborative, University of South Carolina

Table of Contents

Abbreviations		03
Introduction Theoretical and Analytical Contours of the Research	Prof. Gamini Keerawella	.05
Chapter I Road to Regime Change in 2015: Gathering the Whirlwind for a Political Change	Prof. Gamini Keerawella Ms. Nimmi Jayathilake	16
Chapter II Democracy Building Initiatives of the National Unity Government	Prof. Sarjoon Athambawa	44
Chapter III The Role of External Actors and Democratic reforms	Dr. Menik Wakkumbura	66
Chapter IV Post-War National Reconciliation during 2015-2019	Dr. Menik Wakkumbura	83
Chapter V Role of Civil Society in Democracy Building in Sri Lanka during 2015-2019	Dr. Ramesh Ramasamy Ms. Shavini De Silva	101
Chapter VI Change of political priorities of the Yahapalana Regime	Prof. Sarjoon Athambawa Ms. Shavini De Silva	121
Chapter VII Political Crisis and Disintegration of National Unity Government Setback of the Democracy Building Project	Dr. Ramesh Ramasamy Ms. Nimmi Jayathilake	138
Conclusion: Lessons learned	Prof. Gamini Keerawella	157
References		165
Annexures		176

Chapter Three

The Role of External Actors and Democratic Reforms by

Dr. Menik Wakkumbura

Introduction

For a small island state like Sri Lanka, which is located strategically at the center of the Indian Ocean close to the South Asian subcontinent, interacting with external actors in a variety of forms is by no means a novel phenomenon. The internationalization of the ethnic problem made Sri Lanka's domestic politics a matter of intense political debate in other countries, especially in the West, and the international involvement in the form of facilitator or facilitator to promote a negotiated settlement to the ethnic conflict was witnessed periodically. The international attention and the pressure of external actors on the domestic affairs of Sri Lanka entered a qualitatively different new phase after the defeat of the LTTE militarily in 2009. In this context, international pressure, especially from the West, to have a credible investigation into the alleged human rights violations and breach of international humanitarian law at the last stage of the war was mounting. In the period 2009-2015, Sri Lanka's strategic drift towards the countries that backed her in global diplomatic theatres during the last phase of the war and thereafter the war and the re-charting of foreign policy priorities of Sri Lanka after the war is clearly visible. As a result, relations between the major Western powers and Sri Lanka deteriorated rapidly during President Mahinda Rajapaksa's second term. Hence, one of the tasks that the National Unity Government (NUG) had was to repair the strained relations with the Western powers. The opponents of NUG interpreted the close and amicable relations of NUG with the West as a sign that NUG was being maneuvered to power by external powers, mainly the Western President Maithreepala Sirisena of NUG has been mandated to collaborate with external partners, including state and non-state actors, especially those allied to the West⁸. The change and continuity of the role of external action and the responses on the part of NUG would set the scope of this chapter.

The 2015 presidential electoral campaign popularised "good governance" (yahapalanaya)—symbolising the end of the autocracy and corruption of the Rajapaksa

⁸ The 'West' has traditionally represented the countries that have allied with USA. In international relations the "West" is also interpreted as a *power zone* that includes USA, the United Kingdom, Germany, and France. According to some other interpretations, the "West" represents the region of North America and Western Europe. The world's most powerful financial institutions, such as the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank (WB) are considered to be part of "West".

government. The campaign won the hearts of external actors through supporting the country's democratic changes, i.e., abolition of the Executive Presidency, strengthening parliamentary democracy and attention to post-war reconciliation. After the presidential election, the winning candidate President Sirisena reached out to international audiences and appraised his vision of "maithree-palanayak" (a compassionate government) and the political direction for a "new era of democracy". He expressed his vision at the United Nations General Assembly on September 30th, 2015, first appearance at a large international audience. The West, particularly USA, openly made public commentaries in favour of the victory of President Sirisena, in which they commended the new office as a "symbol of hope". (The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, January 9, 2015). Besides, countries like India and China—considered as "non-West" states—also expressed their willingness to development and foreign investment. In the consideration of post-war reconciliation, the NUG was requested to collaborate with United Nations Human Rights Council's (UNHRC) resolutions. In terms of other external relations, the Sri Lankan Tamil diaspora played a significant role in promoting the new government of President Sirisena. The Sri Lankan Tamil diaspora held tight relations with the Tamil National Alliance (TNA) to demand the Tamil political mandate for the full implementation of the 13th Amendment of the Constitution—recognising the rights of Tamils live in Northern and Eastern Provinces of the country.

This chapter is an important opening to the diverse role of external actors during the NUG. It begins by conceptualising terms such as international intervention, human rights, democratic reforms, international cooperation, and the use of international public sphere. This chapter discusses how external influences have taken place in a variety of ways, in which areas and their reactions during the NUG. Finally, the chapter offers an evaluation of how domestic reactions have responded to external actors.

Theoretical and Conceptual Backdrop

It is evident that beyond the Westphalia state-system, the world realised the willingness of state actors to collaborate on world peace and security. There are approaches of international cooperation for the realisation of human rights, humanitarianism, peacekeeping, and peacebuilding, where states affected by conflicts are often subject to international cooperation. However, some external influences are cooperative whereas others are forceful. The term "international intervention" is used to discuss such external use of enforcement by forceful means. According to Autesserre (2014), international intervention extends beyond

traditional military intervention to encompass a broader range of issues, such as humanitarian, human rights, democracy, development, and environment, with the enforcement of both state and non-state groups interfere other states. It is also possible to see some of the world's powerful states and institutions establish intervening structures and policies, which countries power is relatively less are under pressure for execution.

Certain scholarly arguments contend with this view and consider international intervention in a positive manner. Post-liberal peacebuilding, for example, investigates how some peacebuilding interventions are collaborative for war-torn societies (Richmond, 2012). In the liberal peace debate, liberal institutions guide weak societies that have gone through violence to establish liberal institutions. The use of external intervention to establish mechanisms to protect human rights and democratic institutions is widely discussed in postwar literature (Chandler, 2006; Sinclair, 2017). Promotion of democracy and advocacy of human rights come under the debates such as "humanitarian intervention". Countries like Afghanistan, Congo, and Cambodia, which have gone through violent wars and conflicts, are some key examples of how democracy building projects with humanitarian intervention took place. Some important international mandates like "Responsibility to Protect" (R₂P) endorsed by the UN in 2005 looks at states' responsibility to protect its citizens. Such failures to protect its citizens could lead to international intervention—not as pure cohesive means of influence but as an international obligation to return those places back to ordinary societies where citizens are protected. In the current context, the democracy building project has expanded its traditional mandate of transforming societies into democracy—influenced by international standardisation attempts at human rights, economic well-being, environmental protection and many other as obligatory concerns.

External influence in democracy building may also result in long-term domestic issues. Therefore, the scholarship of externally driven democratic reforms questions how far external actors can be fair and neutral. The UN set forth its global mission at the Millennium Declaration in 2000, and the member states recommitted to the protection of human rights, the rule of law and democracy, recognising that they are interlinked, mutually reinforcing and that they belong to universal responsibility. This commitment was reiterated by member states in 2007 in the General Assembly Resolution A/RES/62/7. Empirical literature on postwar peacebuilding reflects on international cooperation towards building democratic institutions, establishing legal systems for justice, and protecting human rights (Leblang, 1996; Krasner, 2005). Linking relief and development, the world's development assistance

programmes have become another key enforcement for both peacebuilding and democratic reforms. According to Zeeuw (2001), there are "triple transitions" in a war-torn society: the social transition from war to peace, the political transition from authoritarianism to participatory democracy, and the socio-economic transition from regaining the entire society. Therefore, Zeeuw's debate directs on the unavoidability of external cooperation in the typology of transition. These external interventions have more influence on changing the social structures, such as external policy revisions to reach to long-term establishments like eradicate poverty and development.

External Actors: A Typology and Their Stances

The civil war which continued for more than two decades (1983-2009) had a negative impact on Sri Lanka's democracy. People experienced mass scale civil unrest. There were several suicide bombings,⁹ displacement,¹⁰ wartime disappearances, and destruction of individuals' property that lasted as long-term consequences. External support for democratic reforms, which was not a new experience to Sri Lanka, became an urgent requirement in the aftermath the civil war. Through such reforms, finding a political solution to post-war recovery, including solving Tamils' self-determination problem, ethnic co-existence, and the country's economic development were key expectations. Attracting foreign investments and maintaining donor support were also critical for the post-war economic agenda.

The NUG was compelled to regain international support for democratic reforms—both constitutional and post-war reconciliation—by achieving a workable solution to some of country's ongoing issues. The external actors' intention for Sri Lanka's democratic reforms is significant due to failures in the democratic outlook over the period of time due to political corruption. The UN and the USA largely criticised Sri Lanka for disregarding the democratic pathway for post-war recovery and justice—these criticisms were set forth in the process of the accountable and fair post-war recovery agenda as requested by the UNHRC since the end of the civil war. International displeasure about Sri Lanka's weak governance

⁹ There were several LTTE suicide bomb blasts targeting significant places including the Central Bank of Sri Lanka in 1996, the World Trade Centre in 1997, the attack on the Temple of the Tooth Relic in 1998, and the attack on the international airport in 2001.

¹⁰ Sri Lanka experienced large-scale internal displacement due to the civil war. The government opened Internally Displaced People (IDP) camps in several areas such as Jaffna, Vavuniya, Mannar, and Trincomalee. Among the IDPs, Muslim communities were located in Batticaloa and the Sinhalese communities in WeliOya/ManalAru. As of September 2007, the total number of IDPs was calculated as 503,000 and many were added during the last stage of the war from 2008 to 2009 (UNHCR Global Appeal, 2009, p. 2-3).

mechanism was primarily urged through the West in terms of constitutional reforms to reduce presidential executive powers and fair approach to devolution of power. It should be also noted these external proposals for democratic reforms were instigated not only due to mismanagement of governance during the UPFA but also the increasing geopolitical interests over Sri Lanka— that some key external players including USA, India and China were competing on each other for Indian Ocean trade and security competition. These three powers leveled up their keen attention towards domestic political affairs of Sri Lanka. Thus, post-war democratic reforms in the country reflected complex interests of external actors.

There were several reasons why the Rajapaksa government received international criticism. The ideological propaganda of the UPFA's war victory by defeating the LTTE was depicted as a modern version of the historical chronicle of King *Dutugemunu's* victory against the Dravidian king *Ellara* for conquering Anuradhapura in 162 BC. President Rajapaksa was portrayed as a modern Sinhalese great hero (*Maha-Raja*) who united the country by defeating ruthless terrorism that attempted to divide. At the end of the civil war, President Rajapaksa's systematic political propaganda received massive public support, including from Sinhala nationalist groups such as *Jathika Hela Urumaya* (JHU) and Buddhist religious groups that held a religious-extremist stand: *Bodu-Bala Sena* (BBS), *Our Power of Political Party* (OPPP), and *Ravana-Balaya*. Some Buddhist religious extremist forces sought attempts to subjugate minority communities in the country and also led campaigns against external actors like the UN and USA, targeting them as foreign forces threatening the country's sovereignty.

There were different roots promoting Sinhala Buddhist extremist views in the country. In June 2014, Sri Lanka experienced several incidents of communal violence between Sinhalese and Muslims in Aluthgama, a Muslim-populated town located in the South-Western coastal area. This was followed by several other incidents in Theldeniya, Kandy and parts of Ampara. Some Sinhala Buddhist extremist campaigns were led by BBS and politicians such as Wimal Weerawansa and Athuraliye Rathana Thero. Weerawansa, who is the leader of *Jathika Nidahasa Peramuna*, on one occasion carried out a public protest against the UN's involvement in Sri Lanka. He participated in a deadly protest in which he called "fasted unto death" by blocking the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) compound in Bauddhaloka Mawatha, Colombo. These individual incidents, yet more powerful in propagating public opinion, stood against some external actors.

The UPFA is alleged to have delayed Sri Lanka's war recovery. Despite some progressive actions in rebuilding the country after the civil war there were issues related to the investigation process of war crimes, reparation for family members of missing persons, and establishment of transitional justice. These setbacks sparked international outrage, opening the government to blame. In a 2013 NDTV media interaction, the British Prime Minister David Cameron, visiting Sri Lanka for the Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting (CHOGM), criticised the Sri Lankan government openly:

I told President Rajapaksa that there is need for a credible, transparent and independent internal inquiry into the events at the end of the war (against LTTE) by the end of March. If that does not happen, I will use our position in the UN Security Council to move the UN Human Rights Commission and work with the Rights Commissioner for an independent inquiry (NDTV, 16 November 2013).

On a number of occasions, President Rajapaksa openly criticised external actors and their involvement in domestic matters. At the 68th United Nations General Assembly in New York in September 2013 (a month before the CHOGM held in Sri Lanka in November 2013) President Rajapaksa made a speech about protection of national sovereignty and non-influence. In his address he mentioned:

It is disturbing to observe the growing trend in the international arena, of interference by some, in the internal matters of developing countries, in the guise of security, and guardians of human rights. Therefore, we continue to witness agitations the world over, leading to violence and forcing political change accompanied by turmoil (UN General Assembly, 2013).

The speeches made by the President Rajapaksa caused international dismay due to his nationalist views in favour of Majoritarianism (favoring Sinhala) war heroism. Some Sinhalese extremist slogans popularised by the President Rajapaksa, such as "First mothernation, second mother-nation and third mother-nation" (*palamuwa-maubima*, *devanuwa-maubima*, thewanuwa-maubima), led to extensive political ideological promotion among his voters. Amongst such circumstances, international criticisms continued. Since the end of the civil war, Sri Lanka entered a period of instability of foreign ties. This was largely due to the UPFA government's refusal to cooperate with the United Nations and distancing with the USA. The UNHRC Commissioner Navi Pillay mentioned that the Sri Lankan government had shown "no new or comprehensive efforts to independently or credibly investigate the allegations which have been of concern to the council," (Oral Update,

UNHRC, 2013). Later, the Dharushman Report (2011) was issued after a United Nations independent investigation on the human rights situation in Sri Lanka.

While meeting external pressure for post-war recovery, Sri Lanka had another major task of balancing Indian Ocean politics. In the light of geostrategic shifts in the Indian Ocean, Sri Lanka had to consider balancing country's biggest trade partners, i.e., China, India, and the USA. President Rajapaksa's ties with China for large investment projects and Chinese economic inflows¹¹ create an imbalance in diplomatic ties with three great powers. Sri Lanka-China affairs have posed a threat to the island's proximate neighbor, India, making them vigilant regarding Sri Lanka's internal external affairs since ending the civil war. The Sri Lanka-China closeness also created a security quandary for Barack Obama's Indo-Pacific strategy. India stood against Sri Lanka at a number of international fora, especially the UNHRC resolution on "promoting reconciliation and accountability" in 2012 despite being one of the 24 countries that supported the UNHRC resolution. This was in response not only to Sri Lanka's post-war mandate but also as a reaction to Sri Lanka's unbalance foreign policy in the Indian Ocean. On many occasions, India's strong position on Indian Ocean security has been viewed through the prism of their interest in Sri Lanka.

The NUG and External Actors

There are several key engagements of external actors for state reforms during the NUG. Such reforms were mainly in the constitutional reform and peace reform sectors. Countries like USA and India influenced for these reforms whereas United Nations played a key role in the peace reforms. The Sri Lankan Tamil diaspora was in the center to pressure rights of Tamils in the constitutional reforms. The entry of such external actors favoured the common candidate, President Sirisena, primarily due to his electoral promises about the abolition of the executive presidency—that would led to an democratic approach for parliamentary decision making. Some Colombo-based NGOs started lobbying to the UNHRC requesting support of a necessary involvement—they voiced for both constitutional change to strengthen parliamentary democracy and accountable action towards transitional justice and protection of human rights in Sri Lanka.

¹¹ China is currently the largest investor in Sri Lanka, with nearly \$15 billion in funding and investment (2015). The Chinese investment strategy focuses on the One Belt One Road (OBOR) initiative, with the goal of making Sri Lanka the main trade island hub in the Indian Ocean.

¹² The USA initiated the "Indo-Pacific" strategy under President Barak Obama (2012), which focused on regional ties between Asia and the Pacific. This strategy focused on the military, economic, and foreign policy interests of the USA.

The UNHRC's entry was a major external influence on Sri Lanka's post-war agenda. The UNHRC since 2015 primarily focused on policy changes. It directed the NUG towards achieving justice and reconciliation and several peace and justice related institutional establishments to meet transitional justice. The UNHRC's primary concern was achieving justice, truth, reconciliation, and non-recurrence—the four main thematic areas that were mainly emphasised. Resolution 30/1 (2015) of the UNHRC became the most appealing proposal that the NUG agreed to "co-sponsor". Since 2015, several other resolutions were also adopted unanimously as A/HRC/RES/34/1 (2017) and A/HRC/RES/40/1 (2019), urging to implement Resolution 30/1 and seek timely and accountable action to meet justice and reconciliation. The three corresponding resolutions contained 36 distinct commitments that fell into five broad thematic categories, such as transitional justice and reconciliation, rights and the rule of law, security and demilitarisation, power sharing, and international engagement.

The strict command of the UNHRC was later observed when diplomats and high-level officials in the Sri Lankan Foreign Service delegating at the UN were compelled to regularly brief on progress. When the NUG was elected, the UN's first appeal was to reestablish UN enforcement of the transitional justice mechanism. In his address to the UN General Assembly in September 2015, President Sirisena stated that it is a "new era of democracy", and that his government intends to move forward with the UNHRC process. It was observed in the Sri Lankan efforts of the new peacebuilding framework encouraged by the USA and their western ally.¹³ As stated by the US State Secretary John Kerry in his press release regarding Sri Lanka's position on co-sponsoring the UN resolution A/HRC/RES/30/1,

Today the United States, Sri Lanka, and our partners tabled a resolution at the UN Human Rights Council in Geneva that represents a landmark shared recognition of the critical importance of truth, justice, reparations, and guarantees of non-recurrence in promoting reconciliation and ensuring an enduring peace and prosperity for all Sri Lankans. The Sri Lankan government's decision to join as a co-sponsor paves the way for all of us to work together to deliver the commitments reflected in the resolution. (US-Embassy of Sri Lanka, 2015)

Sri Lanka showed a few more developments with the support of external actors. The country had entered into the Open Government Partnership (OGP)—a global multilateral

-

¹³ The UNHRC Resolution A/HRC/RES/30/1 was adopted without voting. Sri Lanka agreed to "co-sponsor" it.

initiative. At the first conference on October 28, 2015 in Mexico, the Justice Minister Wijayadasa Rajapaksa addressing the conference committed to action for democratic reforms, constitutional changes in favour of the parliamentary system, fighting corruption, strengthening the rule of law, freeing the judiciary from political meddling, and encouraging reconciliation. The OGP was encouraged by the USA. It is evident how bilateral relations between the USA and Sri Lanka gradually improved since 2015 due to progressive steps taken by the Sri Lankan government.

The NUG had to deal immensely with the Sri Lankan diaspora. The Sri Lankan diaspora became largely active through the Tamil diaspora that claimed for Tamils' rights reflecting how crucial the international civil society is in the ethnic rights' claim. Based on a number of key informant interviews conducted for the purposes of this book project, it can be concluded that the Sri Lankan Tamil diaspora and its political influence on the Northern and Eastern Provinces were visibly clear during the NUG. The TNA was also a pressure factor. The TNA leader, R. Sampanthan, stated a month before the presidential election in January, 2015 that "Mahinda Rajapaksa's regime is particularly harmful to the well-being of Sri Lanka's Tamil speaking people" (Colombo Telegraph, 30 December 2014), while the SLMC leader, Rauf Hakeem, resigned from the UPFA and willingly joined the newly elected NUG in February, 2015. The NUG's receipt of support from minority political parties was ingrained not only as a whole local imperative, but also as a result of international lobbying. According to statistics, more than 8 million Sri Lankan Tamils living in the UK, Canada, Australia, India, and Scandinavian countries became one unitary force dominating the international public sphere to lead the propaganda for the government change in 2015. Two notable organisations, called Global Tamil Forum (GTF) and British Tamil Forum (BTF), began lobbying for "Delighted Justice or Denied Justice", winning a political solution to Tamils' rights and persuading the common candidate's victory. The Tamil diaspora demanded rights for Tamils and insisted on the full functioning of the 1987 Provincial Councils Act. 14

International civil society groups held many public protests and campaigns to change the public opinion about country's future and democracy. These campaigns supported by both

¹⁴ President J.R. Jayewardene (former president of Sri Lanka) proposed the 13th Amendment to the Constitution, bringing forward the Provincial Councils Act of 1987. The result was the merging of the Northern and Eastern Provinces in 1988. The 13th Amendment was a political landmark concerning power devolution and finding a political solution for the Northern and Eastern Provinces.

Sri Lanka's civil society organisations and NGOs in favour of the common candidate's victory. There was a significant increase in human rights activism in the promotion of minority rights. Colombo-based NGOs began international lobbying, openly debating the necessity for human rights protection. They were also supported the truth mechanism and expediting the reparation process. As stated in the Focus Group Discussion held for primary data collection, some leading civil society leaders emphasised the importance of Sri Lanka's civil society for the country's constitutional changes. They identified a number of key engagements in the inception of the NUG such as top level policy dialogue, wide reportage on UPFA government's issues, and simultaneously attempting on confidence building efforts to regain trust of ethnic communities. There were several government initiatives to collaborate with the civil society proposals on confidence building. The lifting of the travel ban on foreigners, media personnel, and foreign reporters entering the Northern and Eastern Provinces under the "100-days Programme¹⁵" of the NUG were taken place. The international community also turned in favour of the government with some of these rapid policy changes. European Union (EU), as the largest regional body absorbing Sri Lanka's garment exports, became crucial to Sri Lanka's standpoint on post-war recovery including human rights protection. One of the remarkable achievements of the NUG was to convince the EU on the removal of the temporary ban held for the GSP+ during the Rajapaksa government due to ongoing human rights issues. In 2017 the NUG convinced the EU about accountable action for the protection of human rights, its dedication to UN resolutions, and progressive path for the 19th Amendment to the Constitution.

Balancing between India and China was important to the NUG. Sultana (2015) examines India's standpoint during the NUG, stating that the 2015 government change of President Sirisena brought India back to regaining trading ties with Sri Lanka. President Sirisena made his first foreign visit to India after taking office under the new government. A few months later, Prime Minister Narendra Modi became the first Head of State to visit Sri Lanka. That concretised the friendship and the requirement to maintain diplomatic ties with the island's proximate great power. During the NUG, President Sirisena appeared to lessen the tension between India and Sri Lanka unlike when President Rajapaksa was in power, engaging extensively with China. India-Sri Lanka ties have a good record of bilateral

¹⁵ President Maithreepala Sirisena's "100 Days Programme" had 100 objectives in the fields of public and private sector development, welfare, relief, sustainable development, technology, education, etc. It was a main task of the interim cabinet appointed for 100 days starting 12 January 2015.

history. They recovered during the NUG. There was a significant increase in import and export trade between the two states during 2015–2019, making 2017 the highest reported in total machinery trade since 2002 (High Commission of India, Sri Lanka). Since the India-Sri Lanka Free Trade Agreement (ISFTA) was signed in 2000, the two countries have enjoyed a great number of graded transactions. India also performed well as a major development partner for Sri Lanka. India played a key role in Sri Lanka's post-war recovery through several key projects, i.e., a) housing reconstruction projects and rehabilitation of families affected by the war; b) support for refugee migration; and c) livelihood assistance. As reported by the Indian High Commission in Sri Lanka, India's commitment to the construction of 50,000 is one of its largest housing grants abroad. Since the official visit of Prime Minister Modi to Sri Lanka in May 2017, housing grants were increased for IDPs, including voluntary refugee returnees arriving from Tamil Nadu. Housing grants were also deployed to the tea-plantation sector in the Uva and Central Provinces. Overall, 62,500 housing units were pledged from the Indian government as per data revealed at the end of 2018.

Since President Rajapaksa's defeat in 2015, China's ideological interest in Sri Lankan investments waned slightly. Despite China's preference for the leadership of President Rajapaksa, under the new government of the presidency of Sirisena the country had to move ahead with Sri Lanka-China bilateral ties due to a few unavoidable reasons. One major reason was the "One Belt One Road" (OBOR) Initiative. China had committed a great number of investments to Sri Lanka, making it a Chinese regional hub in the Indian Ocean. President Sirisena on several occasions criticised China for overloading Sri Lanka's debt through the Hambantota Port and Colombo harbor projects. The recovery of the debt trap was a nightmare for Sri Lanka because it could not deviate from long-term debts offered by China unless it counted on debt restructuring with continued ties. However, critics show that realpolitik makes more sense in Sri Lanka-China affairs in the current context, making it continue during the NUG. Prime Minister Wickramasinghe's visit to Beijing in April, 2016 resulted in the signing of a new agreement, the "All-weather Partnership." In 2017, President Sirisena handed over the Hambantota Port on a 99-year lease and in later months extended the land proportion of Colombo Port City to China. These engagements show the NUG's continuation of ties with China for compelling reasons such as trade and security.

Policy and Approaches of the NUG towards External Actors

The NUG took several vital policy reforms with obligations of external actors in two main aspects: constitutional reforms and peace reforms. The NUG's democratic direction and expectations were shaped by the influence of the USA in forming a government adhering to good governance. Some events, like the NUG receiving a bailout from the International Monetary Fund (IMF) when it released a package of USD 1.5 billion in May 2016, demonstrated the international will to accept the NUG's democratic pathway. The IMF's assistance was a precursor to the country's ongoing, severe debt crisis; it was also a positive gesture towards the government's vision.

In the context of post-war reconciliation and the UN's involvement, Sri Lanka went far beyond its traditional peacebuilding efforts, with the UNHRC serving as an investigative mechanism. The UN embarked on the "Peace Priority Plan" (PPP, 2016) to post-war recovery which mandated adherence to truth, justice, reconciliation and non-recurrence. Addressing a high-level meeting at the UN Headquarters, Ambassador Rohan Perera, who was the Permanent Representative to the UN mentioned,

Sri Lanka has emerged from a long drawn conflict and for the past three years, the National Unity Government has embarked on a process of peacebuilding and reconciliation in the country. The funding Sri Lanka received from the Immediate Response Facility and the longer term funding that has been made available to us for a multitude of areas such as resettlement, obtaining technical advice and expertise to set up the Office of National Unity and Reconciliation and the Secretariat for Coordinating the Reconciliation Mechanism, has been invaluable (UN High Level Meeting on Peacebuilding and Sustaining Peace, 2018).

A few key policies and institutional establishments occurred on the ground as a result of such UNHRC proposals. The Consultation Task Force for Reconciliation Mechanisms (CTF) was formed in 2016 with the intention of completing a survey on a nation-wide consultation on truth, justice, reconciliation and non-recurrence mechanisms. Sri Lanka's first policy implementation titled "The National Reconciliation Policy" was enacted in September 2015 due to its commitment to the UNHRC proposals. This policy came into force under the Ministry of National Integration and Reconciliation. The country would implement several policies of reconciliation, including building local awareness in terms of truth, non-recurrence, and justice, by establishing the Office of National Unity and Reconciliation under the guidance and administration of former President Chandrika Bandaranaike Kumaratunga. Meanwhile, Act No. 14 established the

Office of Missing Persons (2016). The establishment of the Office of Reparations was proposed to deal with compensation/reparation for war-affected people. Nevertheless, the Office of Reparations is still in operation, whereas the Reparation Bill was never materialised by the NUG.

Due to external encouragement for national reconciliation, it was clear that the Sirisena-Wickramasinghe collaboration compelled the functioning of the UNHRC resolutions. The government allowed issuing standing invitations to UN special procedure mandate holders for country visits. The UN Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances (WGEID) was invited to visit Sri Lanka (9-18 November, 2015). The last visit by the Working Group had occurred in 1999 (16 years ago). The Working Group was granted access to all sites requested including the Navy Base in Trincomalee. The UN Special Rapporteur on the promotion of truth, justice, reparations and guarantees of non-recurrence visited Sri Lanka in March-April 2015, in a technical capacity. These events and visits strengthened the relationship between the Sri Lankan government and UN mechanisms.

In terms of Sri Lanka-USA ties, there was a gradual increase of confidence in bilateral relations between the two states. In February of this year, Sri Lankan Foreign Minister Mangala Samaraweera visited Washington DC to inaugurate the first "USA-Sri Lanka Partnership Dialogue". The dialogue focused on governance and development cooperation. The Joint Statement, released on February 29, 2016, noted Sri Lanka's "pivotal geo-strategic location within the Indian Ocean Region" in terms of strengthening maritime security (Curtis, 2016). It further expressed US support for constitutional and legislative reforms in Sri Lanka, including the repeal of the Prevention of Terrorism Act No. 48 of 1979, and called upon the government to return lands in the north to their original owners (some 64,000 acres reportedly was under military control). Due to the enhancing goodwill relations between the two countries during the NUG, many key officials visited Sri Lanka. Another crucial aspect of the bilateral ties between USA and Sri Lanka was the offering of financial and technical support under "The Millennium Challenge Cooperation Agreement", the most contested and debated US assistance programme proposed to be signed in Sri Lanka, as an incentive for the country's democratic pathway. The USA's bilateral ties were influential as they could tie-up the obligation to the NUG to adhere to constitutional reforms including the 19th Amendment,

and hold the parliamentary election in August 2015. USA's soft incentives like technical support for educational and development activities and financial incentives made bilateral relations much more stable.

Implementation of the 19th Amendment, a remarkable moment in constitutional reforms in Sri Lanka's political history. It resulted in several drastic democratic changes. The 19th Amendment has limited the Executive President's powers in the country while strengthening the parliamentary system and establishing independent commissions. The constitutional reforms were under both local and international pressure. The appeal from the Sinhalese civil society to the NUG directed towards good governance by implementing the 19th Amendment and promoting constitutionalism, gathered momentum. The NUG's constitutional reforms have been largely supported by some progressive civil movements in the country. The National Movement for Social Justice (NMSJ), led by Buddhist monk Maduluwawe Sobitha Thero reached a number of local communities supporting the 19th Amendment. The international community supported this local movement for its competency in pressurising the NUG to work towards the promised constitutional changes. Another remarkable feature was the support of the minority groups. Sri Lankan Tamil diaspora, linked with Sri Lanka's Tamil political parties, particularly the TNA, came up with a political mandate, demanding three rigid proposals from the NUG. The proposals were i) full implementation of the 13th Amendment to the Constitution, which imposes administrative powers on Tamil-speaking areas and accepts Tamil determination rights, ii) impartial judicial inquiry for war-crimes, and iii) a holistic approach for justice and reconciliation.

External actors in the range of development assistance were also pivotal to development policy. President Sirisena continued with traditional donors including the World Bank, Asian Development Bank (ADB), EU, and UN Agencies, and some significant changes resulted. Along with national reconciliation efforts and the "100-Day Programme", the government released a significant amount of land from military occupation in the Northern and Eastern provinces since 2015, making it one of the significant government efforts to accelerate resettlement. As a result, the two provinces were feasible and accessible in terms of funds for local projects such as road development (*Maganeguma*), village development (*Gamperaliya*), livelihood projects, micro-financing,

and reconstruction. Moreover, the NUG held some aid programmes ¹⁶ for local governance projects, including major donors like the World Bank, ADB, and Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT). In 2018, the Ministry of Provincial Councils and local governments held periodic meetings to report on the contributions of the three most active donors to local governance. They were the World Bank-International Development Association (IDA), ADB, and the DFAT. IDA credit of USD70 million was supplemented by DFAT's \$20 million, the Government of Sri Lanka's USD14 million, and the citizens of the Northern, Eastern, and adjoining provinces' USD2 million. With the prospectus of the reconciliation agenda and good governance projects, Sri Lanka appeared to be attracting donor support.

Domestic Responses

Even though some significant changes in democratic reforms took place during the NUG's four and a half years in power, the government suffered from Sirisena-Wickramasinghe political disagreement. This leadership disagreement prevailed due to different party manifestos presented by the United National Party (UNP) and Sri Lanka Freedom Party (SLFP) and continued political clashes. Incidentally, the democratic downfall was evident when President Sirisena unexpectedly appointed joint opposition leader and former President Mahinda Rajapaksa as Prime Minister in October 2018 in the country's first constitutional coup. This incident left a stain on the history of democracy and the attempts made by the NUG in good governance. Other major drawbacks in national reconciliation were lack of vision and capacity for the establishment of transitional justice as emphasised by the UNHRC. The Office of Missing Persons could not meet the obligations envisioned at its inception in 2016. Reparation process was not smoothly running through government administration. The internationally requested Truth and the Reconciliation Commission never materialised, and punitive justice for war crimes was not finalised.

Overall, the most notable feature of the Sri Lankan civil society uprising was public activism reinforced by both local and external collaboration. Goodhand (2010) in his examination of civil society activism explains that civil societies' strategic interests are led by forces outside the state including diaspora communities. Despite the positive

_

¹⁶ Their development assistance focuses on livelihood development and reconstruction, education, health, disaster management, and capacity building.

configuration of the Sri Lankan diaspora community in 2015 at the inception of the NUG, the frequent reappearance of Tamil and Sinhala diaspora, their deceased presence and some discontinued action made them limited in public reputation. The NUG failed to create a workable platform for receiving healthy support either from Tamil diaspora or local civil society groups to effectively address Tamil minority demands. According to former President Chandrika Bandaranaike Kumaratunga, the NUG failed to mobilise civil society including international civil society groups because their approach of appointing personal confidants to positions of power led to a decline in civil society neutrality (Personal Interview, Bandaranaike, 6 January, 2022). Significantly, unity within civil society groups—which could have been strengthened as a community force—was neglected, and has been cited as another reason for the failure of the role of external actors in democratic changes in Sri Lanka.

The Easter Attacks of April 21st, 2019 was one of the worst hits to national security. The Easter attack was held by a Muslim extremist group called the *National Thauheeth Jaamath* bombed three churches, three hotels and several other explosions killing more than 350 people and injuring more than 500 ironically collapsed the entire country's hope for ethnic co-existence. The incident called for immediate international attention, requesting accountable action for investigating the criminals—it has been delayed up to date. In fact, the Sri Lankan Archbishop, *Cardinal* Malcolm Ranjith, led a massive campaign rallied by local and international supporters which is still ongoing in hope of government's accountable inquiry. On the one hand, the Easter attack influenced external actors such as the USA and the Western alliance to demand justice for victims and increase citizens' protection, while on the other hand, the Easter attack was an opportunity for naïve political propaganda on anti-Muslim sentiments for unreasonable political gains. These experiences created another round of security issues and ethnic mistrust in the country—failing the democratic efforts of NUG.

Conclusion

The chapter discusses the role of external actors as a critical maneuver for democratic reforms in Sri Lanka during the NUG. There were constitutional and peace reforms. There were several key external actors including the USA, India and EU, which directly influenced the country's democratic changes. Moreover, the international civil society, including the Sri Lankan Tamil diaspora's stand for Tamil rights, was notable. Donor support was an important aspect of externally driven local governance initiatives—the

NUG held many economic development activities at regional and community levels while benefiting from external funds. A few observations can be made by examining the external role in democratic reforms in relation NUG tenure.

First, UNHRC resolutions and co-sponsorship were taking place, making a significant shift in post-war recovery mandate. Second, the NUG's constitutional reforms agenda remained hopeful due to the willingness of the government to collaborate with external actors for strengthening parliamentary democracy. In terms of minority rights, the TNA bargained about fast-track implementation of Tamils' rights including the full implementation of the 13th Amendment to the Constitution. The implementation of the 19th Amendment is important as a recent achievement of democratic practices. Third, the limitations of the role of external actors—despite some drastic external influences coming in a progressive manner, such external proposals neglected the natural timeline of implementation and local familiarisation of externally proposed policies. It is possible that a lack of public awareness about truth mechanisms and reparations delayed the implementation process. Although there were awareness campaigns on transitional justice held with the assistance of external groups such as the EU and USAID carried out by number of civil society organisations and NGOs, their success was limited. Fourth, nationalist forces had a negative attitude on the external actors. Sinhala nationalist forces drastically opposed external actors such as USA and UN. The NUG seemed to walk on a tightrope to convince some Sangha (Buddhist monks) groups in politics who were proactive in Buddhist extremist views against foreign forces while also balancing the minority communities including Tamils and Muslims. One major failure was the NUG not realising good governance principles such as non-corruption, transparency, and accountability despite their promises in the electoral campaign on fair investigation to Rajapaksa government's corruption.

This chapter proposes two recommendations to readjust the role of external actors. First, Sri Lanka's democratic reforms require careful examination of local needs, use of domestic preferences, and levels of local collaboration with external actors when implementing externally led initiatives. Moreover, the NUG promoted ambitious change to the country's democratic mandate—which proved to be unrealistic. Yet, local politics continued in the same direction of nepotism and corruption. External actors maintained their optimism about the drastic democratic changes, even though some of country's ongoing issues were unresolved.

References

- Åkebo, M., & Bastian, S. (2021). Beyond Liberal Peace in Sri Lanka: Victory, Politics, and State Formation. Journal of Peacebuilding & Development, 16(1): 70-84.
- Aliff, S. M. (2016). Sri Lanka's general election 2015. International Letters of Social and Humanistic Sciences, 68, 7-17. https://doi.org/10.18052/www.scipress.com/ILSHS.68.7
- Arthur, P. (2010). Democratic consolidation in Ghana: The role and contribution of the media, civil society and state institutions. Commonwealth & Comparative Politics, 48(2), 203-226.
- Arulingam, S., de Silva, M & Mahedra, G. 2016. White van and unlawful detention under the PTA. Online: https://groundviews.org/2016/06/01/white-vans-and-unlawful-detention-under-the-pta/
- Ashanthi Warunasuriya, "Good Governance Rattled by Rathana's Exit", The Sunday Leader, January 22, 2017, at http://www.thesundayleader.lk/2017/01/22/good-governance-rattled-by-rathanas-exit/ (Accessed February 20, 2017).
- Attanayake, C & Kapur, R. 2018. Maithripala Sirisena: A President Mired in Controversy. *ISAS Brief.* No.617.
- Balachandran, P.K. 2017. War crimes: Zeid calls for 'foreign judges' but Sri Lanka says it will avail of 'foreign expertise'. *The New Indian Express*. 22nd March. Online: https://www.newindianexpress.com/world/2017/mar/22/war-crimes-zeid-calls-for-foreign-judges-but-sri-lanka-says-it-will-avail-of-foreign-expertise-1584543--1.html
- Blair, H. (2000). Civil Society, Democratic Development and International Donors in Bangladesh.
- Bopage, L. (2016). Democracy & The Critical Role of Civil Society: The Lankan Experience. Available at: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/democracy-the-critical-role-of-civil-society-the-lankan-experience/.
- Butruce, Andrea (2019). *Democracy, Truth and Opinion Influencers in the Age of Social Media*, IAI Commentaries, 19:52.
- Carciumaru, R. 2019. Constitutional Reforms in Sri Lanka: From Majoritarian Control System to Integration and Accommodation? In M. Sekher & R. Carciumaru (eds.). *Including the Excluded in South Asia Power, Politics and Policy Perspectives from the Region.* (85-96). Singapore: Springer Nature.
- Cats-Baril, 2020. Coalition for constitutional change: Sri Lanka's constitutional crisis and the Maldives' 2018 elections. In IIDEA. *Annual Review of Constitution Building*.
- Centre for Policy Alternatives. (2015). A brief guide to the Nineteenth amendment to the Constitution. Available at: https://www.cpalanka.org/a-brief-guide-to-the-nineteenth-amendment-to-the-constitution/.
- Centre For Policy Alternatives. 2014. Commentary on the Progress Achieved in Implementing the National Plan of Action to Implement the Recommendations of the

- Lessons Learnt and Reconciliation Commission. Colombo: Centre for Policy Alternatives. https://www.cpalanka.org/commentary-on-the-progress-achieved-in-implementing-the-national-plan-of-action-to-implement-the-recommendations-of-the-lessons-learnt-and-reconciliation-commission/
- Colombo Telegraph, TNA Supports Maithree; Full Statement Issued by the TNA (30 December 2014) https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/tna-supports-maithri/
- Congressional Research Service Report (R44731). Online: https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20170104_R44731_f8d707ba3753b82504c4d4 64feb989797ee4d81d.pdf
- CPA (Center for Policy Alternatives). 2018. Human rights commitments made by the government of Sri Lanka and ways forward. Colombo: CPA.
- Crisis Group Asia. (2012) Sri Lanka's North II: Rebuilding Under the Military, Asia Report No 220 16 March 2012
- Curtis, L. 2016. Sri Lanka's democratic transition: a new era for the U.S Sri Lanka relationship. *The Heritage Foundation*. (online: https://www.heritage.org/testimony/sri-lankas-democratic-transition-new-era-the-us-sri-lanka-relationship
- DeVotta, N. (2004). Blowback: Linguistic nationalism, institutional decay, and ethnic conflict in Sri Lanka. Stanford University Press.
- DeVotta, N. (2016). A win for democracy in Sri Lanka. Journal of Democracy, 27(1), 152-166.
- DeVotta, N. 2018. Sri Lanka's crisis of democracy. *EASTASiAFORUM*. Online: https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/12/03/sri-lankas-crisis-of-democracy/
- DeVotta, N. 2020. Rajapaksa landslide victory spurs Sri Lanka's majoritarian shift. *EASTASIAFORUM*. Online: https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2020/08/19/rajapaksa-landslide-victory-spurs-sri-lankas-majoritarian-shift/
- Diamond, L. (1999) Development Democracy: Toward Consolidation (Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press).
- Diamond, L. (2004). What Civil Society Can Do to Develop Democracy? Presentation to NGO Leaders, February 10, 2004, Convention Center, Baghdad. Available at: https://diamond-democracy.stanford.edu/speaking/speeches/what-civil-society-cando-develop-democracy.
- Dibbert, T. 2017. Maithripala Sirisena And Sri Lanka's False Dawn. Online: https://www.forbes.com/sites/realspin/2017/02/03/maithripala-sirisena-and-sri-lankas-false-dawn/?sh=49d9c94c3279
- Dodamgoda, D.D. (2021). Reading Mangala Samaraweera: The problem of 'Thymos'. Available at: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/reading-mangala-samaraweera-the-problem-of-thymos/.
- DoGP (Department of Government Printing). 2015. *Nineteenth Amendment to the Constitution*. Colombo: DoGP.

- DoGP (Department of Government Printing). 2016. *Right to Information Act, No 12 of 2016*. Colombo: DoGP.
- DoGP (Department of Government Printing). 2016a. *Local Authorities Election (Amendment) Act, No.1 of 2016.* Colombo: DoGP.
- Embassy of Sri Lanka- United States of America. 2016. Sri Lanka Parliament and U.S. House Democracy Partnership launch Collaboration Agreement. https://slembassyusa.org/new/media-center/news/1617-23sri-lanka-parliament-and-u-s-house-democracy-partnership-launch-collaboration-agreement.html
- Farook, L. 2018. Yahapalana failure led to SLPP sweeping victory. *Colombo Telegraph*. 11 February. Online: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/yahapalana-failure-led-to-slpps-sweeping-victory/
- Fernando, H.N. 2020. Building trust in Sri Lanka's Reconciliation Process in the Post-war era.
- Fernando, T. 2015. UNP and SLFP reach a two-year agreement. News First. (Online:
- Final report of the Consultative Task for Reconciliation Mechanism. (2016). Available at: https://sangam.org/report-of-the-consultation-task-force-nov-2016/.
- Foa, R & Mounk, Y. 2016. The Democratic Disconnect, *Journal of Democracy*, 27:3 (5-17). 5-17.
- Fonseka, B. Ganeshathasan, L & Daniel, S. (2017). Two years in government: a review of the pledges made in 2015 through the lens of constitutional reform, governance and transitional justice. Colombo: CPA.
- Francis, K. 2019. Sri Lanka's Sirisena exits, with reform promises unfulfilled. *ABC News*. Online:
- https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/sri-lankas-president-running-reelection-66104451 (20.10.2021).
- Freedom House. 2021. Freedom in the world 2020: The annual survey of political rights and liberties. London: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Ghaus-Pasha, A. (2005). *Role of Civil Society Organizations in Governance*. 6th Global Forum on Reinventing Government Towards Participatory and Transparent Governance 24–27 May 2005, Seoul, Republic of Korea.
- Goodhand, J & Walton, O. 2017. The Tangled Politics of Post-war Justice in Sri Lanka. *Current History*, 116, 189.
- Goodhand, J., 2010, 'Stabilising a victor's peace? Humanitarian action and reconstruction in eastern Sri Lanka', Disasters, 34 (3): 342-367
- Griffen, S. 2016. In Sri Lanka, media settle in for long march to change: one year after historic elections, optimism mixed with sluggish pace of reform. *International Press Institute*. Online: https://ipi.media/in-sri-lanka-media-settle-in-for-long-march-to-change/

- Gunatilleke, G. (2019). The Structural Limits of Depoliticisation in Sri Lanka. The Round Table, 108(6), 613-624.
- Gunatilleke, G. and de Mel, N. (June 2015). 19th Amendment: The Wins, the Losses and the In-betweens. Colombo: Verité Research Pvt. Ltd.
- Guneratne, J. De. A. 2019. Critical evaluation of wo selected orders of the right to information commission of Sri Lanka. In RTI Commission. Reflections on Sri Lanka's RTI Act & RTI Regime. pp-25-39. Colombo: RTI Commission.
- Gunethilleke, G & de Mel, N. 2015. 19th Amendment: The Wins, the Losses and in-betweens. Colombo: Verité Research Pvt. Ltd.
- Hagopian, F., 1990. 'Democracy by undemocratic means? Elites, political pacts, and regime transition in Brazil,' Comparative Political Studies, 23 (2): 147-170.
- Hensman, R. 2019. The struggle for democracy in Sri Lanka. Online:

 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/337936909 The Struggle for Democracy in Sri Lanka
- Human Rights Council (2008), Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Sri Lanka, 5 June 2008.
- http://www.newdelhi.mission.govt.lk/index.php/india-srilankarelations/474-joint-press-statement-may-17-2011
- http://www.reliefweb.int/rw/rwb.nsf/db900sid/AZHU-83KMF?OpenD
- Human Rights Watch. (2018). Sri Lanka: Political Turmoil Puts Rights At Risk Failure to Address Past Abuses Underlies Crisis. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/10/27/sri-lanka-political-turmoil-puts-rights-risk.
- Hyden, G., Court, J., & Mease, K. (2003). *Civil Society and Governance in 16 Developing Countries*. World Governance Survey Discussion Paper 4 July 2003. Retrieved from ttps://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/4098.pdf.
- ICG (International Crisis Group). 2016. Sri Lanka: Jumpstarting the reform process. Brussels: ICG.
- ICG (International Crisis Group). 2017. Sri Lanka's transition to Nowhere. Brussels: ICG.
- ICG (International Crisis Group). 2018. Sri Lanka: Stepping Back from a Constitutional Crisis. Brussels: ICG.
- ICG. 2016. "Sri Lanka: Jumpstarting the Reform Process," International Crisis Group *Asia Report* No. 278, May 18, 2016, http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/regions/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/278-sri-lanka-jumpstarting-the-reform-process.aspx (accessed June 6, 2016).
- International Crisis Group. (2013). Sri Lanka's authoritarian turn: the need for international action. Asia Report No 243. Available at: https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/5124deb32.pdf.

- International Crisis Group. (2013). Sri Lanka's Potemkin Peace: Democracy Under Fire. Available at: https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/sri-lanka-s-potemkin-peace-democracy-under-fire
- International Crisis Group. (2014). Update briefing. Asia briefing No. 145. Colombo/Brussels. Retrieved from: https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/187070/b145-sri-lanka-s-presidential-election-risks-and-opportunities.pdf
- International Crisis Group. (2014). Update briefing. Asia briefing No. 145. Colombo/Brussels. Retrieved from: https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/187070/b145-sri-lanka-s-presidential-election-risks-and-opportunities.pdf
- International Crisis Group. (2017). Sri Lanka's transition to nowhere. Asia Report No 286. Retrieved from https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront.net/286-sri-lanka-s-transition-to-nowhere.pdf.
- Jayakody, A. 2015. The 18th amendment and the consolidation of executive power. In R. Edrisinha & A. Jayakody (eds.). *The Eighteenth Amendment to the constitution: Susbstance and Process* (23-60). Colombo: Center for Policy Alternatives.
- Jayakody, Y. (2018). Explained: The Constitutional Crisis in Sri Lanka. Available at: https://thewire.in/south-asia/explained-the-constitutional-crisis-in-sri-lanka.
- Jayaram, R. (2018). Fall of unity government shows strains in Sri Lanka's foreign policy. Available at: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/blogs/serendipity/fall-of-unity-government-shows-strains-in-sri-lankas-foreign-policy/
- Jayasuriya, K. 2019. The Sri Lankan election and authoritarian populism. *EASTASIAFORUM*. Online: https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2019/11/27/the-sri-lankan-election-and-authoritarian-populism/
- Jayawardana, S. 2020. United they fall: What led to the Yahapalana crash. *Sri Lanka Mirror*. 19 October. Online: https://srilankamirror.com/interviews/20058-united-they-fall-what-led-to-the-yahapalana-crash (10.11.2021).
- Jehan Perera, "UNP–SLFP Unity beyond 2020 is Key to New Sri Lanka", Colombo Telegraph, January 30, 2017, at https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/ unp-slfp-unity-beyond-2020-is-key-to-new-sri-lanka/ (Accessed February 2, 2017).
- Jeyasuriya, K. 2020. The failed politics of reform in Malaysia and Sri Lanka. *EASTASIAFORUM*. Online: https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2020/04/11/the-failed-politics-of-reform-in-malaysia-and-sri-lanka/
- Joseph, M. 2019. Political Change in Sri Lanka? Challenges for a Stable Post-Civil War Consensus. Online:https://www.kas.de/c/document_library/get_file?uuid=12c3384f-09f1-1ba2-cd12-a8a04933f740&groupId=288143
- Jupp, James. (1978) Sri Lanka: Third World Democracy. Frank Cass and Company, Limited: London.
- Kaiser, Z. R. M. (2020). Civil Society, Political Stability and Peace-Building in Bangladesh and Sri Lanka: A Comparative Study. In Md. Nurul Momen, Rajendra Baikady, Cheng Sheng Li and M. Basavaraj, (eds,),Building Sustainable Communities (pp. 547-569). Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore.

- Kapur, R. 2018. Suspension of Sri Lankan PM: A Strategic Move? . RSIS Commentary. No. 180. Online: https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/CO18180.pdf
- Karolewski, I.P. 2021. Towards a Political Theory of Democratic Backsliding? Generalising the East Central European Experience. In A. Lorenz and L. H. Anders (eds.), *Illiberal Trends and Anti-EU Politics in East Central Europe* (301-321). London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Kaufman, R.R & Haggard, S. 2019. Democratic decline in the United States: What can we learn from middle-income backsliding? *Perspective on Politics*. 17(2): 417-432.
- Keen, David., 2005, 'The economic functions of violence in civil wars,' Adelphi series.
- Keenan. A. (2015 January). Hope and fear battle for supremacy in Sri Lanka's presidential election campaign. Retrieved from https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/sri-lanka/hope-and-fear-battle-supremacy-sri-lanka-s-presidential-election-campaign
- Keerawella, G., 2013, 'Post War Sri Lanka: Is Peace a Hostage of the Military Victory', *International Centre for Ethnic Studies*. ICES Research Paper 6, 1-23.
- Krasner, S.D., 2005, 'The Case for Shared Sovereignty,' Journal of Democracy 16 (1): 69-83
- Leblang, D.A., 1996, Property rights and Economic Growth,' Political Research Quarterly, 49 (1): 5-26
- Lederach, J. and Appleby, R., 2010, 'Strategic Peacebuilding: An Overview', in D. Philpott and G.Powers (eds), *Strategies of Peace*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 19-41.
- Levitsky, S., & Ziblatt, D. (2018). How democracies die. Broadway Books.
- Lijphart, A. 2012. *Pattern of democracy: government forms and preference in thirty-six countries.* (2nd edi.). New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Linz, J. & Stepan, A. (1996). *Problems of Democratic Transition and Consolidation: Southern Europe, South America, and Post-Communist Europe* (pp. 7–15). Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Mahinda Rajapaksa, "Objectives of the October 26th Change Of Government", Colombo Telegraph, 25 November 2018, https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/objectives-of-the-october-26th-change-of-government/.
- *Mallempati*, S. 2018. Sri Lanka's Political Crisis: A Setback to Consolidation of Democracy in Post War Sri Lanka. Online: https://www.icwa.in/show_content.php?lang=1&level=3&ls_id=4331&lid=3211
- Matlosa, K., 2016. Democracy-building in conflict-affected and fragile states: The role of the African Union, International institute for democracy and electoral assistance.
- Mendel, T. Sri Lanka's legal regime for the right to information in comparative perspective. In RTI Commission. Reflections on Sri Lanka's RTI Act & RTI Regime. pp-85-93. Colombo: RTI Commission.

- Milkias, P. (2006, July). The role of civil society in promoting democracy and human rights in Ethiopia. In *A paper presented at the Ethiopian Americans Council Conference on Protecting the Democratic Rights of the Ethiopian people: Reflections and Next Steps. Los Angeles, California, on July* (Vol. 2).
- Montville, J. 1993, 'The Healing Function in Political Conflict Resolution,' in D. Sandole and H. vander Merwe (eds), *Conflict Resolution Theory and Practice: Integration and Application*, Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Montville, J. 2001, 'Justice and the Burdens of History', in M. Abu-Nimer (ed), *Reconciliation, justice and Co-existence*, Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books.
- MR as PM totally in accordance with the Constitution: Prez", 28 October 2018, Daily Mirror, http://www.dailymirror.lk/article/MR-as-PM-totally-in-accordance-with-the-Constitution-Prez-157507.html
- MSDWRD. 2018. Sri Lanka Voluntary National Review on the Status of Implementing Sustainable Development Goals. Rajagiriya: MSDWRD (Ministry of Sustainable Development, Wildlife and Regional Development.
- NAPPRHR (National Action Plan for the Protection and Promotion of Human Rights 2017-2021). Online: https://www.stopchildcruelty.com/media/doc/1554788053.pdf
- New Democratic Front, 2015, Manifesto: Compassionate Government- Maithri- A Stable Country.
- Newsfirst. 2015. United National Front for Good Governance Election Policy Manifesto unveiled Online: https://www.newsfirst.lk/2015/07/23/united-national-front-for-good-governance-election-policy-manifesto-unveiled/
- Nishan de Mel, Gehan Gunatilleke & Sumith Chaaminda. (2015). Maintaining Democratic Space in the Public Sphere A Strategy for Sri Lankan Civil Society: Colombo: Verite Research.
- Omer, H., 2011, *The new authority: family, school, community*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Paffenholz, T., and Spurk, C. 2006, 'Civil Society, Civic Engagement, and Peacebuilding,' Social Development Process; Conflict Prevention and Reconstruction, 36
- Paris, R., and Sisk, T.D., 2009, 'The dilemmas of state building: Confronting the contradictions of postwar peace operations'
- Peiris, Harim. (2014) "The Uva Results and Implications for the Presidential Poll" Goroundviews, 09/22/2014
- Peiris, G.L. (2011) "Internal conflict in Sri Lanka: Managing the consequences" in Conflict in Sri Lanka Internal and External Consequences, V.R. Raghavan, ed., New Delhi: Vij Books India Pvt. Ltd.
- Peiris, P. 2018. Beginning of the end for Sri Lanka's coalition government. *EASTASIAFORUM*. Online: https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/03/10/beginning-of-the-end-for-sri-lankas-coalition-government/

- Perera, J. (2018). National Unity Government Needs To Govern With More Consensus. Available at: https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/national-unity-government-needs-to-govern-with-more-consensus/
- Perera, J. 2019. "Constitutional Council And Independent Commissions Part Of Transition To Rule Of Law". Sri Lanka Brief (https://srilankabrief.org/2019/02/constitutionalcouncil-and-independent-commissions-part-of-transition-to-rule-of-law/).
- Perera, Rohan. 2018. *United Nations High Level Meeting on Peacebuilding and Sustaining Peace*.
- Permanent Mission of Sri Lanka to the United Nations. 2013. Statement by H.E. Mahinda Rajapaksa President of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka During the General Debate of the 68th Session of the United Nations General Assembly. New York: United Nations.

 https://gadebate.un.org/sites/default/files/gastatements/68/LK_en.pdf
- Philpott, D. 2015, 'Reconciliation, Politics and Transitional Justice', in Atalia Omer, R. Scott Appleby, and D. Little (eds), *The Oxford Handbook of Religions, Conflict and Peacebuilding*, Oxford Handbooks Online.
- Pontuson, J., 1995, 'From Comparative Public Policy to Political Economy: Putting Political Institutions in their Place and Taking Interests Seriously,' Comparative Political Studies, 28(1): 117-147
- PRCCR. 2016. Report on public representations on constitutional reform. Colombo: PRCCR (Public Representations Committee on Constitutional Reform).
- Putnam, R. (2000) Bowling Alone: The Collapse and Revival of American Community (New York: Simon and Schuster).
- Putnam, R., Leonardi, R. & Raffaella, Y. N. (1993) Making Democracy Work: Civic Traditions in Modern Italy (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press).
- Rahman, M. (2020). Role of Civil Society in Democratic Consolidation Process in Bangladesh. In Md. Nurul Momen, Rajendra Baikady, Cheng Sheng Li and M. Basavaraj, (eds,), Building Sustainable Communities (pp. 115-139). Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore.
- Ramesh, R. 2021. The Right to Information Act of Sri Lanka: A Guide Book. Colombo: Kumaran Book House (In Tamil).
- Ramiah, D. A. and Fonseka, D. 2006. *Policy Options for Democratic Reform*. International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance. International IDEA publications; Sweden.
- Rao, Nirupama. Speech delivered at the Inaugural session of the international conference on Sri Lanka organized by the Observer Research Foundation in New Delhi. 10-05-2010 **Error! Hyperlink reference not valid.**Rebooting the Constitutional Reform Process: A Civil Society Statement', 20th March 2017, available at: http://www.cpalanka.org/rebooting-the-constitutional-reform-process-a-civil-societystatement/(last accessed 4th April 2017).

- Removing Ranil as PM constitutional: G.L", Daily Mirror, 27 October 2018, http://www.dailymirror.lk/article/Removing-Ranil-as-PM-constitutional-G-L--157484.html
- Retrievedfromhttps://.yale.edu/dist/b/405/files/2017/08/Bdesh07-HBlair-BdeshCivSoc-RJahan2000-208lmud.pdf
- Roger Mac Ginty & Richmond O, 2007. 'Myth or Reality: Opposing Views on the Liberal Peace and Post-War Reconstruction,' *Global Society* 21(4)
- Sachikonye, L. M. (1995) Democracy, civil society and social movements: an analytical framework, in: L. Sachikonye (Ed.) Democracy, Civil Society and the State: Social Movements in Southern Africa, pp. 1–4 (Harare: SAPES Books).
- Samararatne, S. 2020. What's in the 19th Amendment for me?. Groundview. Online: https://groundviews.org/2020/08/03/whats-in-the-19th-amendment-for-me/ (10 October 2021).
- Samarasinghe, S and Mendis, D. (2015). The bond issue controversy: an analysis. Retrieved from The Bond Issue Controversy: An Analysis.
- Saravanamuttu, P. 2022. Victory celeberation and unmaking of diversity in post-war Sri Lanka. In de Mel, N & Elcheroth, (Eds.). G. *In the Shadow of Transitional Justice*. Routledge: London.
- Sathkunanathan, A.2020. Sri Lanka minority rights within shrinking civic space https://thesouthasiacollective.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/SASM2020-SriLanka.pdf
- Schedler, A. (1998) What is democratic consolidation, Journal of Democracy, 9(2), pp. 91–107
- Sievers, B. (2009). What Is Civil Society? *GIA Reader*, Vol. 20, No. 1 (Spring). Retrieved from http://www.giarts.org/article/what-civil-society.
- Silander, D. 2017. Bulding Democracy: National and International factors. Online: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/330953328_Building_Democracy_National _and_International_Factors .
- Singh, A. P. 2020. Civil Society and Governance in South Asia: Issues and Challenges. In Md. Nurul Momen, Rajendra Baikady, Cheng Sheng Li and M. Basavaraj, (eds,), Building Sustainable Communities, 465-479. Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore.
- Sooriyabandara, V. 2016. Balancing the Conflict between Right to Information and Right to Privacy under Sri Lankan Fundamental Rights Perspective. Sabaragamuwa University Journal, 15(1), 1-17.
- Srinivasan, M. 2016. *TNA pledges support to opposition's Maithripala Sirisena*. The Hindu. https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/south-asia/Tamil-National-Alliance-backs-opposition-candidate-in-Sri-Lanka-presidential-polls/article60320304.ece
- Staniland, P. 2019. 'The future of democracy in South Asia: why citizens must stay vigilant', foreign Affairs, 4 January 2019. Online:

- https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/south-asia/2019-01-04/future-democracy-south-asia
- "State Minister Priyankara Jayaratne Resigns—Report", ColomboPage, December 31, 2016, at http://www.colombopage.com/archive_16B/ Dec31_1483199520CH.php (Accessed February 20, 2017).
- Sultana, G. (2017). *National Unity Government in Sri Lanka: An Assessment*. IDSA occasional paper No.47. New Delhi: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses.
- Tellidis, I., 2012. The end of the liberal peace? Post-liberal peace vs. post-liberal states.
- Thatparan, J. (2020). Proactive Functions of CSOs in Post War Situations: Importance of Having Branded CSOs (Learnings from Sri Lanka). In Md. Nurul Momen, Rajendra Baikady, Cheng Sheng Li and M. Basavaraj, (eds.), Building Sustainable Communities (pp. 497-502). Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore.
- The Guardian. (2018). Sri Lanka MPs hurl 'chilli powder' and chairs in fresh chaos. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/nov/16/sri-lankan-mps-chilli-powder-chairs-clashes-parliament.
- The World Bank, Defining civil society (July 2013), http://go.worldbank.org/4CE7W046K0.
- Udagama, D. 2019. Right to information as a vital promise of the rule of law. In RTI Commission. Reflections on Sri Lanka's RTI Act & RTI Regime. pp-9-15. Colombo: RTI Commission.
- Urbinati, N. (2014). *Democracy Disfigured: Opinion, Truth, and the People*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- US Embassy in Sri Lanka. 2015. Statement by Secretary Kerry: Resolution on Sri Lanka at the 30th Session of the UN Human Rights Council (September 24, 2015). Colombo: US Embassy in Sri Lanka
- US Embassy in Sri Lanka. 2016. *USAID Launches Partnership with Parliament of Sri Lanka to Strengthen Democratic Governance*. https://lk.usembassy.gov/usaid-launches-partnership-parliament-sri-lanka-strengthen-democratic-governance/
- Uyangoda, Jayadeva (2011) "Travails of state reform in the context of protracted civil war in Sri Lanka" in Liberal Peace in Question, Kristian Stokke and Jayadeva Uyangoda, eds., Anthem Press: London & New York.
- Uyangoda, J. (2015, October 17). For a fresh beginning in Sri Lanka. Retrieved from http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/lead-article-for-a-fresh-beginning-in-sri-lanka/article6772536.ece
- Vaughn, B. 2017. Sri Lanka: Background, Reform, Reconciliation, and Geopolitical Context
- Verite Research. 2021. Sri Lanka: Resolution 30/1 Implementation Monitor- Statistical and Analytical Review No. 6. Colombo: Verite Research.

 https%3A%2F%2Fwww.veriteresearch.org%2Fwp-

- <u>content%2Fuploads%2F2021%2F03%2F202103_UNHRC-Res-30-1-Monitor-No.-6_updated-analysis-as-at-Feb-2021.pdf&usg=AOvVaw3gah1RcH76DmzR_hzHbkUd</u>
- Wakkumbura, M., 2021. Challenges to Peacebuilding Approaches: Analysing Sri Lanka's Peace Efforts During the First 10 Years Ending the Civil War. *Journal of Peacebuilding & Development*, 16(3), pp.366-371.
- Weliamuna, J.C. 2012. Discovering the white van in a troubled democracy: an analysis of ongoing "abduction blueprint" in Sri Lanka. Online: https://groundviews.org/2012/04/28/discovering-the-white-van-in-a-troubled-democracy-an-analysis-of-ongoing-abduction-blueprint-in-sri-lanka/
- Welikala, A. 2015. Sri Lanka's Long Constitutional Moment. *The Round Table*, 104 (5): 551-562.
- Welikala, A (Ed.). 2019. Constitutional Reform and Crisis in Sri Lanka. Colombo: Center for Policy Alternatives (CPA).
- Welikala, A 2019, Sri Lanka's failed peace process and the continuing challenge of ethnoterritorial cleavages. In Territory and Power in Constitutional Transitions. (255-274). Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 255-274.
- Welikala, A. (2019) Constitutional Reforms in Sri Lanka More Drift?, *The Round Table*, 108(6), 605-612, DOI: 10.1080/00358533.2019.1687964
- Wilson, A.J. (1974) Politics in Sri Lanka, 1947–1973. Macmillan
- Wriggins, Howard (1960) Ceylon: Dilemmas of a Nation. Princeton University Press: New Jersey.
- WWW.newdelhi.mission.govt.lk/index.php/india-srilankarelations/393-india-sri-lanka-joint declaration.

Annexure - I

Key Informant Interviews and Focal Group Discussions

List of Key Informant Interviews

(Done in the period From December 1st, 2021 to February 28th 2022)

Western Province

- 1. Madam Chandrika Bandaranaike Kumaratunga, Former President of Sri Lanka
- 2. Mr. Sisira Jayamaha, Secretary to Rev. Maduluwave Sobitha
- 3. Prof. Sarath Wijesooriya, Leading Member, National Movement for Just Society
- 4. Mr. Janaranjana, Convener of *Purawasi Balaya* Former Editor of *Raavaya* Newspaper and present Editor of *Anidda* Newspaper.
- 5. Mr. Upul Kumarapperuma, Lawyer and Member of Lawyers for Democracy
- 6. Mr. Ruki Fernando, Human Rights Activists and Founder INFORM
- 7. Prof. Samuya Liyanage, Artist

Central Province

- 8. Mr. Harindra Dunuwila, Former Member of Parliament
- 9. Mr. Raja Uswettakeiyawa, Member of Kandy MC, Former Provincial Counsellor
- 10. Prof. Gamini Samaranayake, Former Prof. of Polictical Science, University of Perdeniya
- 11. Mr. Muthulingham Periyasamy, Trade Unionist and President, Institute of Social Development.
- 12. Mr. Charles Dayananda, Artist, Social and Politcial Activist,

Easter Province

- 13. Mr. H.M.M.Harees, Member of Parliament from Ampara district from Sri Lanka Muslim Congress, Kalmunai
- 14. Mr. M.T. Hasan Ali, Formerly a Parliamentarian, State Minister and Secretary General of Sri Lanka Muslim Congress, Nintavur
- 15. Mr. H.M. Sehu Iddadeen, Formerly a Parliamentarian and State Minister, Akkaraippattu
- 16. Mr. J. Sarjoon, Layer and Civil Activists, Akkaraippattu
- 17. Mr. J. Jowsi Abdul Jabbar, Engineer and Civil Activist Kalmunai

Northern Province

- 18. Mr. S. Nilanthan leading Tamil journalist based in Jaffna
- 19. Mr. S. Jothilingam political/social activist and chairman of Social Research Center
- 20. Mr E. Sarawanabawan, former member of Parliament, Jaffna electoral district (TNA)
- 21. Mr. N. Srikantha, leading Tamil lawyer and former member of Parliament -Tamil National Alliance (TNA)

Southern Province

- 22. Eng. Indranath Ellawala, Regional Director, CEB, Southern Province and Social Activist
- 23. Mr. J H. Premasiri, Social and Political Activist
- 24. Mr. Jayathilaka Nanayakkara, Retired Principal, Social Worker

Annexure - II

Focal Group Discussion -II Dare: 30th January 2022

Venue: Waters Edge Hotel, Colombo

Participants

- 1. Dr. Radika Kumaraswamy, Former Member of the Constitutional Council
- 2. Dr. Vinya Ariyaratne, General Secretarym Sarvodaya
- 3. Dr. Paikiasothy Saravanamuttu, Executive Director, Centre for Policy Alternatives
- 4. Dr. Jehan Perera, Executive Director, National Peace Council
- Prof. Jayadeva Uyangoda, Former Professor of Political Science, Colombo University and Political Analyst
- 6. Prof. Deepika Udagama, Former Chair, Human Rights Commission
- 7. Prof. Nirmal Ranjith Dewasiri, Academic and FUTA President
- 8. Prof. Chandragupta Tenuwara, Purawasi Balaya
- 9. Amb. HMGS Palihakkara, Former Governor, Northern Province
- 10. Mr. Kamal Padmasiri, SLAS, Former Ministry Secretary
- 11. Mr. Upul Kumarapperuma, Human Rights Lawyer
- 12. Amb. Javid Yusuf, Political Analyst
- 13. Ms. Kumuduni Samuel, Women Media Collective
- 14. Mr. Wasantha Disanayake, Political Activist
- 15. Ms. Hemamala Wijesinghe, Political Activist
- 16. Ms. Chathuni Nobert, Student
- 17. Prof. G.B Keerawella, Research Lead
- 18. Dr. Menik Wakkumbura, Research Associate
- 19. Ms. Savithri Sellapperumage, Project Intern
- 20. Dr. Ramesh Ramasamy, Research Associate
- 21. Prof. Sarjoon Athambawa, Research Associate
- 22. Mr. Prassana Nisanka, Accountant

Annexure - III

Focal Group Discussion -I

Date: 24th January 2022

Venue: Royal Mall, Peradeniya Road, Kandy

Participants

- 1. Ms. Shobana Devi, Social Worker, Senior Lecturer, University of Peradeniya
- 2. Prof. Tudor Silva, Former Professor of Sociology, UOP
- 3. Prof. Kamala Liyanage, Former Professor of Political Science, UOP
- 4. Mr. Charles Dayanandan, Artsit and Social activist
- 5. Prof. Gamini Samaranayake, Former Prof. Political Science, UOP
- 6. Mr. Periyasamy Muthulingham, Trade Unionist and Social Activist
- 7. Mr. Raja Uswetakeiyawa
- 8. Ms. Nalini Keerawella, Educationist
- 9. Mr. Ashoka Liyanage, Businessman
- 10. Prof. Sarajoon Athambawa, Prof. Political Science and Research Associate
- 11. Dr. Ramesh Ramasamy, Senior Lecturer of Political Science and Research Asso.
- 12. Ms. Shavini De Silva, Research Assistant and Programme Officer
- 13. Prof. Gamini Keerawella, Research Lead and ED, RCSS